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Chair’s Report to the Annual General Meeting 2013-14
The purpose of the Chair’s report is to give an overview of TACTYC’s activities during the past year and so to account for how membership money has been spent. It should be noted that, as in previous years, elected and co-opted members of the Executive receive no fee for the work they do for TACTYC. The three main journal editors and reviews editor receive a small honorarium from the royalties from the sale of the Early Years journal and work many hours to maintain the high standard of our journal.

1) The Executive Committee – meetings and membership

The Executive met on four occasions this year: three times in Birmingham (January 2014; March 2014; September 2014) and once with Taylor and Francis staff in Abingdon (June 2014). The March meeting had been extended to include an Away Day for the executive to consider its plans in relation to inclusion and equality, conferences and lobbying. The Chair also met with the Early Years editors in London in February 2014.

The Executive currently consists of:
President: Wendy Scott (Ex Officio 2010-16) 
Elected members

Chair: 
Dr Jane Payler (Elected 2011-2014) 

Treasurer/Membership Secretary: Dr Jackie Eyles (Elected 2012-15) 

Website editor: Professor Janet Moyles (Elected 2012-15) 
Secretary: Dr Pat Beckley (Elected 2012-15) 

Communications and consultations co-ordinator: Nancy Stewart (Elected 2012-15)

Conference co-ordinator:  Dr Jane Murray (Elected 2011-14) 

Dr Anita Soni (Elected 2011-14) 

Rory McDowall Clark (Elected 2012-15)
Rosa Collins (Elected 2013-16)

Co-opted members for 2013-14
Maulfry Worthington - Newsletter editor

Nicola Amies
Dr Rosie Flewitt

Professor Sacha Powell

Tracey Rose

Journal Editors (Ex-officio)
Dr Liz Brooker

Assistant Professor Rod Parker-Rees

Dr. Pamela Oberhuemer

Dr Jan Georgeson (Assistant Editor; Reviews Editor)

Executive Committee Changes

Elected members: This year there are 8 candidates standing for election to three available places; the results will be announced at the AGM held at the TACTYC Conference on the 1st November 2014.

Co-opted members: Every year elected members of the Executive Committee invite around six TACTYC colleagues to become co-opted members of the Committee in order to provide support with specific areas of need or interest. In turn, co-opted members are given the opportunity to experience life as an Executive Committee member for a year so that they can decide whether or not to stand for election when a seat becomes available. We are extremely grateful to Rosie Flewitt, Sacha Powell, Maulfry Worthington (Newsletter Editor), Nicola Amies and Tracey Rose for their support and hard work as co-opted members in 2013-14. In particular, it has been helpful to have the participation of co-opted members from the PVI sector and a local authority children’s centre to give our deliberations a broader perspective. Co-options for 2014-15 will be decided by the Executive Committee following the result of the elections.

2) Key activities 2012-2013
Away Day 29th March: review of approaches to inclusion and equality, conferences and lobbying 

We spent a day in discussion to review TACTYC’s work in relation to three themes: 

Inclusion and equality: Rory McDowell-Clark guided us through activities reflecting on the ways in which minority groups might be inadvertently excluded and reported back on the results from the membership monitoring forms. There are too few completed forms to give reliable data, but indicate so far that whilst disability is well represented, ethnic diversity is not. Agreed actions included reviewing member profiles on the web to ensure a more inclusive and welcoming set and reviewing the membership form to explicitly state our values in relation to inclusion. We would welcome further feedback from membership monitoring forms. We hope that you will agree that the images we commissioned for our improved website better reflect our diverse society. The photographs are also being used in other aspects of or work, such as our new Facebook page, and we hope that this will help towards making us more accessible. Watch out for further news. In the meantime, let us know what we can do better and what you think works well.
Conferences: Jane Murray led discussion on the purpose, highlights and areas for improvement in our conference organization. It was decided to retain the two year cycle, emphasising links with research and practice, to encourage greater involvement from local authorities, and to aim for broad themes ‘with bite’, i.e. a topical slant.

Lobbying: Nancy Stewart led us to consider how we focus our lobbying activities to make them more effective. We agreed to concentrate on workforce related issues and appropriate pedagogy based on children’s individual developmental patterns, to continue to develop a list of contacts and to develop a cascade pattern of dissemination through the executive members’ links with specific groups/individuals and through our membership. This approach will be put into practice with the launch of our position paper on Baseline Assessment. 
Other activities throughout the year largely reflect work towards our aims: Advocacy/Lobbying; Informing; and Supporting Effective Learning. 

Copies of all consultation responses, press releases and letters can be found on our website.

Advocacy/Lobbying

The political agenda during 2013-14 continued to have far-reaching implications for early years that have again required our concerted efforts to keep the best interests of young children at the heart of policy changes. There have been 10 responses/letters from the Executive this year in addition to the launch of our seven Early Years Policy Advice documents and the work of executive members in representing TACTYC at lobbying and development events.  The following examples give a flavour of the work we have carried out on behalf of members. 
Jane Payler, Janet Moyles and Wendy Scott were invited members of roundtable event on Early Childhood Education, University of Northampton, 5-7 November 2013 ‘Reflecting, Celebrating and Shaping the Future: The Importance of Early Childhood Development’. Amongst others, the group of 15 included Professor Sir Al Aynsley-Green, Dame Gillian Pugh, Professor Roy Evans, Dr Margy Whalley, Sue Egersdorff, Pat Tomlinson and Sue Gregory. The event was led by Dr Nurper Ulkuer, Former Chief of Early Childhood Development UNICEF, New York (2007-2012) and facilitated by Professor Denny Hevey. The purpose of the meeting was to develop a statement about the priorities for an integrated approach to Early Childhood Development for the United Nations’ international ‘Post 2015 Framework’. Jane also took part in a preceding seminar on 5th November for higher education representatives, also led by Dr Ulkuer. The two days were followed by a presentation from Dr. Ulkuer at the All Party Parliamentary Group on ‘Conception to the Age of Two – the First 1001 Days’ at the Houses of Parliament, which Wendy attended. As part of her evidence Dr Ulkuer presented a summary of the discussion from the previous two days. 

In February 2014, following extensive work involving over 50 academics and practice leads, the work initiated by TACTYC in developing the British Educational Research Association (BERA) - TACTYC Early Years Policy Advice and research agendas documents was published and launched. Materials included seven documents: an overview and summary sheets pertaining to the six themes, all of which are freely available on our website. BERA noted the collaboration as a model for future development of their special interest groups. The materials were widely distributed to politicians and interest groups. In response, several emails and letters were received including a detailed letter from Elizabeth Truss, which aimed to reassure us that all of our concerns were being addressed. However, we remain unconvinced as the drive towards Baseline Assessment continues and the focus on securing sufficient ‘childcare’ places to ensure economic activity, as well as a particular view of ‘teaching’, continue to threaten young children’s early learning experiences.   
Jane also took the opportunity to raise issues of workforce development and qualification levels at a small group meeting with Elizabeth Truss, 26th March, the purpose of which was to discuss raising quality in early years teaching.
In February and March Nancy Stewart delivered a seminar session on ‘Ensuring Quality in Early Years Childcare’ at 4Children conferences held in Leeds, London and Birmingham.  The conferences were entitled ‘More Affordable Childcare – Making it Work for You’.  Nancy stressed that care and learning are inseparable, and quality provision rests primarily on the skills, knowledge and relationship-building qualities of staff who interpret requirements in light of their professional ethos and knowledge. 

Jane Payler was a keynote speaker for ‘Celebrating Partnerships and Professionalism across the Children’s Workforce’ at the University of Huddersfield, 13th March 2014 to an audience of early years practice leaders and newly trained Early Years Professionals, the last cohort to receive their awards before the shift to Early Years Teacher. Jane stressed the importance of integrated working for effective care and education for young children.
In March, a joint letter from TACTYC, Early Education and the Centre for Research in Early Childhood (CREC), initiated by Early Education, was sent to Ofsted. The letter challenged the view of early years teaching suggested in Sir Michael Wilshaw’s letter to early years inspectors. On 3 April, Jane Payler, Wendy Scott and Nancy Stewart attended the Ofsted Early Years lecture by Sir Michael Wilshaw and raised questions in the discussion section of the event.

Jane Payler was a keynote speaker on behalf of TACTYC at the Preschool Learning Alliance conference, ‘Setting the childcare agenda: making our voices heard’, 6th June, 2014, and part of the panel discussion with Lucy Powell and Neil Leitch. Jane emphasised the importance of research-based policy, including international evidence on the value of play to young children’s learning and development in the face of government policy and rhetoric in which the word play had become invisible.
Nancy Stewart spoke at a July EYFS conference in London, focussed on closing the attainment gap for children living in disadvantage.  Her topic was ‘Narrowing the gap in practice - the importance of effective pedagogy to children’. 

Jane Murray spoke on behalf of TACTYC at the Inside Government National Early Years Conference in London, 30th September 2014, on 'Promoting Professional and Skill Development within the Early Years'. Jane emphasised the importance of investing adequately in the early years workforce.
On 23 October Nancy Stewart spoke at a conference launching the EY Pupil Premium, making the case for building practitioner knowledge and skills in supporting communication of language as an effective use of the additional funding.  

Wendy Scott attended the launch of the Early Childhood Forum’s Charter for Childhood in October at the House of Commons, which was attended by Lucy Powell, Shadow Minister for Children and Childcare, and Frank Field. Wendy provided an account of ECF’s achievements and made the closing speech. 

Links with other bodies and organisations

TACTYC continues to be represented at the Primary Umbrella Group meetings (represented by Jackie Eyles and attended by Wendy Scott) and on the Early Childhood Forum (ECF) (represented by Jane Payler). In April, Jane Payler was part of a delegation from the Early Childhood Forum in a small group meeting of ECF members with Lucy Powell MP. Wendy Scott has attended meetings of the Education Select Committee, the All Party Parliamentary Group for Childcare, the Early Intervention Forum, the National Education Trust and the Institute for Fiscal Studies when relevant, and has maintained links with the Save Childhood Movement and the National Campaign for Real Nursery Education. 
In May, discussions were held between TACTYC, CREC, BERA and Early Education with a view to forming an advisory group on early years, offering a point of reference to political parties and the DfE. We wait to see if and how this will develop. 
Rory McDowall Clark continued to support Pearsons on behalf of TACTYC on the development of their new level 3 Early Years Educator qualifications and the National College of Teaching and Leadership (NCTL) lead for the Early Years Educator qualifications, Ian Ward, accepted an invitation to attend our September 2014 meeting to update the TACTYC Executive on how qualifications are scrutinised in terms of meeting the EYE criteria. 
Communications
We now have email contact with all but 59 of our members (now approaching 600 members in total), allowing us to keep you all up to date at the push of a button.  It has allowed us to send out updates of our activities following committee meetings, to send the Newsletter, and to alert members to consultations. It is important that we maintain accurate, current email contact for all members, so please contact our membership secretary Jackie Eyles if your email address changes. Nancy Stewart has further updated and extended our press contacts list, local authority contacts and politicians list, helping us to raise the profile of our lobbying work, and also co-ordinates the consultation responses. We are grateful to Nancy for this work and to Jackie for maintaining the database of members.  
Consultations 

This year we have responded to the following policy changes/ consultations (please see our website for further information):

· Ofsted consultation on childminding agencies

· Ofsted consultation on introducing a separate judgement for EYFS in school inspections
· Early years pupil premium and two-year-old funding

· Office of the Children’s Commissioner –Rights-based approach to education
· Carter Review of Initial Teacher Training
· Evidence submitted to parliamentary select committee on Foundation Years: Sure Start children’s centres
· Response to All-Party Parliamentary Group on Social Mobility’s Character and Resilience Manifesto
Members should note that responses to consultations are counted as only one response, so although we represent almost 600 members, this is not reflected in the DfE analysis. We encourage our members to submit their own versions of our responses in their own names. Much effort, expertise and thought goes into writing TACTYC’s consultation responses and it would be good to see them getting the attention they deserve. 
Informing
Journal - This aspect of our work has continued through our excellent journal ‘Early Years’, thanks to the editorial team and to our colleagues at Taylor and Francis. This year, we are delighted to report that the special issue Professional Issues in Work with Babies and Toddlers, which featured as volume 32, issue 02 of Early Years, has been specially selected to be republished in book format as part of Routledge’s SPIB (special issues as books) programme. This is very good news and our congratulations go to the editors and authors.  
Conferences – This year, we had a successful regional conference in July jointly organized with Early Education and Plymouth University. Professor Elizabeth Wood gave the keynote presentation. The panel session at the end of the afternoon involving Elizabeth Wood, BERA EYs special interest group lead, Beatrice Merrick, CEO of Early Education and Jane Payler, Chair of TACTYC, gave a united base from which to discuss early years workforce and professional development issues. Our thanks go to Jan Georgeson and Verity Campbell-Barr for organizing this interesting regional event. 
We again have an excellent array of keynote speakers and papers for this year’s annual conference to whom we are very grateful. We very much look forward to launching the report on our commissioned research into provision for two-year-olds at the conference.  Organising such an event takes commitment, time and effort and we are very grateful to all involved, especially the conference sub-group led by Jane Murray.
Two-year-olds research project – We were delighted to commission research from Plymouth University on Two-Year-Olds in England: examining staff preparation and development for work with two year olds, following careful and independently-advised scrutiny of submitted proposals. We were spoilt for choice and would have liked to have been able to fund several projects. The initial report – Phase 1 is available from our website and we look forward to sharing the project’s final findings with you at the conference. 

TACTYC book series – We were approached by Routledge to consider publishing a TACTYC series of books. Discussions have continued and development of an outline series proposal and individual book proposals has been led by Janet Moyles. We will keep members informed as to how this progresses.  

Supporting effective learning
TACTYC has continued to encourage practitioner research and reflection through our newsletter and website.

Website – Our new website is very well used, with the Reflections articles and Occasional Papers continuing to be popular ways for people to stay well-informed. We have published three new Reflections articles during 2014: Supporting children with chronic medical conditions in the Early Years Foundation Stage: a case for discrimination? - Dr. Jackie Musgrave; Crossing Continents - Dr. Kathy Goouch and Dr. Sacha Powell; The McMillan Sisters and the ‘Deptford Welfare Experiment’ - Dr Pam Jarvis. Our thanks go to Janet Moyles who continues to update and maintain the new website, working hard to ensure its smooth operation and that it remains the place to go for information, news and to exchange views. 
Occasional Papers – TACTYC’s excellent Occasional Paper 4 by Professor Carmen Dalli, ‘Quality for babies and toddlers in early years settings’, is available to download freely from our website. Occasional Paper 5 will be available online shortly, with paper 6 already in the pipeline. Papers 5 and 6 relate to young children’s development of humour and our commissioned research into provision for two-year-olds. 
Newsletter – Thanks go to Maulfry Worthington for editing the newsletters and keeping them interesting and informative this year. The move to digital versions of the newsletter are helping us to make better use of our resources, although we do supply hard copy to individual members who requested it in writing. You can, of course, continue to access the Newsletters online using the username and password sent to you.

3) Finances
The Executive made a conscious decision to review the funds necessary to retain for cash flow and as a safety net, and to wisely spend some of the funds that had accumulated over the years in excess of the safety net for increased TACTYC activity. The commissioned research on two-year-olds, a contribution to the publication of the BERA-TACTYC Early Years Policy Guidance documents, commissioning of Occasional Papers and the expenses incurred in our advocacy and lobbying work have all been funded as part of this decision. We hope you will agree that this is a good use of the money. TACTYC finances are still, as ever, in very good order thanks to the careful accounting of Jackie Eyles as Treasurer/Membership Secretary. Without Jackie’s consistent attention to detail and her skills in negotiating a good deal, we would not be in such a strong position. We are very grateful to her. 
Membership and fees – As our membership has continued to rise, maintaining the database and other tasks associated with membership have grown considerably. The role has in past been very ably carried out by Jackie Eyles, in addition to her role as Treasurer, but it has become increasingly apparent that we now need to buy in some membership administration. We are in negotiations regarding this, but hope that our members will agree to increase the membership fees by £10 per year to allow us to pay for it. This would ease the job of the membership secretary, ensure efficiency and assist effective communication.
Thank you

Finally, my sincere thanks go to the very hard working Executive Committee for all that they do behind the scenes in addition to their usual busy lives to make TACTYC such a vibrant organisation, and to our members for your continued support. My thanks also go to our industrious President, Wendy Scott, for continuing her role in an unprecedented third term of office with her characteristic wisdom. Wendy is very important in helping us to be effective. 

The opinions of our members on TACTYC’s activities matter to us; do keep in touch and let us know your thoughts. 
Jane Payler
October 2014
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